
Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council

Minutes of a  MEETING of the Parish Council held on Thursday, December 7, 2023 at the Village Hall, Offord Cluny commencing at 7.
Present:
Cllrs Weitzel, Gatward, Young, Dawson, Savage, Moorbey, Sim & Brookes

Attending:
Cllr Brett Mickelburgh (HDC) Cllr Ken Billington (CCC) & Clerk
2023/3315
Apologies for Absence

Received from Cllrs Beckett, Webb, Conboy(HDC) & Debbie Mickelburgh(HDC)

2023/3316
Open Forum (max 10 minutes)


No public present.

2023/3317
Declarations of Interest and Dispensation for Agenda items only



(Section 27 Localism Act 2011)




None

2023/3318
To Approve the Minutes of the meeting held on


November 2, 2023


The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed.

2023/3319
Matters Arising from Minutes dated November 2 (information 

only)

2023/3320
District & County Councillor Reports
District Councillor Written Report November 2023 – Debbie Mickelburgh
Garden Waste Subscription

On 31 March 2024 the existing free garden bin service will come to an end and be replaced with a new fortnightly garden waste subscription service.
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Residents will be able to sign up to the service from December.  There is an Early Bird Offer that reduces the payment from £57.50 down to £50.  If this is paid by direct debit the early bird offer can be locked in for 3 years.  This offer is available until 31st January.

If the council would like to obtain posters to advertise the Early Bird offer to their residents, please contact HDC by 30th November.

New CCTV in Huntingdon

Huntingdonshire District Council (HDC) has collaborated with BID Huntingdon First and Huntingdonshire Business Against Crime (HBAC) to tackle anti-social behaviour in Huntingdon by installing a new deployable camera.

This collaboration signifies a collective initiative to enhance the overall safeguarding of Huntingdon, particularly of the Commemoration Hall and the surrounding murals. The implementation of deployable cameras, along with related endeavours, marks a progression in establishing a community space that is both safer and more secure.

The new camera is connected to the CCTV Shared Service Monitoring Centre. This shared service monitors cameras across Cambridgeshire, 24/7 from a central shared control room based in Huntingdon.

Local Plan Update

Planning have published some FAQs on our Local Plan update page Local Plan Update - Huntingdonshire.gov.uk in response to general questions from the public and town and parish councillors. One particular question is:
When is the next consultation?

The next consultation will be the Further Issues and Options consultation which is scheduled for spring/early summer 2024.

This consultation will set out and ask you to comment on:

· any further issues or topics that we think may be important to address in the district     

· a draft vision and objectives for the Local Plan

· propose policy options and approaches for the future development of the district

· the assessments of all the sites submitted through the Call for Sites.

Postal and Proxy Voting Rule Change

Postal vote changes
From 31 October 2023 electors can apply for a postal vote via a new government online service. Electors are required to provide their National Insurance number when applying for a postal vote online or via a paper application form.

Apply for a Postal Vote online 

Postal voters must reapply to vote by post every 3 years if they wish to continue to vote by post. Political parties and campaigners will be banned from handling electors' postal votes. Electors will be limited to the number of postal vote packs they can hand in at a polling station.

Proxy vote changes
From 31 October 2023 electors can apply for a proxy vote via a new government online service. Electors are required to provide their National Insurance number when applying for a proxy vote online or via a paper application form. 

Apply for a Proxy Vote online 


Electors will be limited to acting as proxy for two people living in the UK. Anyone voting on behalf of overseas electors could act as proxy for up to four people but only two of these can be based in the UK.

Community Health Prevention project supporting frailty
HDC are committed to improving the happiness and well-being of residents at HDC, and supporting residents' cardiovascular disease and frailty risk is paramount to this. The One Leisure Active Lifestyle team has been running an ‘Over 60’s Social Club’ in St Ives, Huntingdon and St Neots leisure centres, consisting of free sessions offering a combination of free play, fun and competitive games whilst socialising with a tea or coffee afterwards, thanks to funding from the Integrated Care System. 

Here are some of the fantastic feedback which showcases exactly how impactful such schemes can be to individual lives: "I have been really enjoying the over 60s club. Not only has it been great meeting new people and learning new sports but also being able to socialise afterwards. I live alone and at times loneliness is my norm. I rarely get to just sit and chat and enjoy the company of others. Since attending I have felt more comfortable talking to people and feel my confidence has grown in initiating conversations. The club is making such a difference to my life and has become the highlight of my week. Both the instructors are great and very supportive and make the sessions fun. Thank you so much.” 
Meet Your Councillor Sessions
We understand that sometimes it is easier to talk to someone face to face, rather than send an email or make a phone call.  To help, we have scheduled some dates where residents can come and meet their District and County councillors face to face.  

Saturday 2nd December 14.30-15.30 Godmanchester Town Hall

TBA – Saturday 6th January 14.00-15.00 Hemingford Abbots

TBA – Saturday 3rd February 14.00-15.00 Judith’s Field Godmanchester

TBA – Saturday 2nd March 14.00-15.00 Offord Village Hall 

As always, we work for you year-round. Should you need us, please contact us on: 

Debbie Mickelburgh debbie.mickelburgh@huntingdonshire.gov.uk    07537 121365 

Brett Mickelburgh
brett.mickelburgh@huntingdonshire.gov.uk 
07441 392492 

Sarah Conboy            sarah.conboy@huntingdonshire.gov.uk 
01480 414900
Cllr Brett Mickelburgh expanded on the above report regarding the green bin collection and answered Cllrs questions.  Cllr Dawson remarked that there was no communal collection point in the Offords which was a shame. He was also asked why HDC maintained some of the hedges/trees which were their responsibility but not others – Cllr Mickelburgh to investigate.  The issue surrounding the faded yellow lines on Station Lane was also raised with a question as to when HDC were going to take on responsibility for parking issues.  Cllr Mickelburgh explained there had been some delay but he would investigate and report back to Council.
Cllr Billington spoke about the reduction in fire stations and the additional distances some crews would need to travel on calls. 

2023/3321
Finance, Risk Assessment & General Purposes



3321.1

To approve the monthly accounts.





The accounts were approved.






3322.2

To approve the balance sheet.
The Balance Sheet was approved as a true record and signed.

2023/3322
To Agree and Set Budget for 2024/25

Following months of discussion and deliberation with various drafts circulated, the Budget for 2024/25 was agreed at £72,717

2023/3323
To agree and set Precept for 2024/25

Cllrs main aim was to keep the Precept increase as low as possible after many years of no increases at all.  It was agreed that the amount of work now falling to the parish council to undertake necessitated an increase.  It was therefore agreed that the Precept would be set at £60,717 representing an increase of just over 10% in the parish portion of Council Tax.

2023/3324
To approve the following payments and sign the cheques.


Additional payments may be tabled.
102510

No Butts Bin Co Ltd

Recycled Benches for MG
£1116.00

102511

Mrs J Stanbridge

Salary



£416.22
102512

HMRC



Tax & N.I.


£63.18
102513

Aquaserve Management Ltd
Pond Project


£4570.45

102514

Michael Courtney

Internal Audit


£110.00

102515

John Gatward


Ink Cartridges


£63.60

102516

Rikki Watts


Village Maintenance

£456.00

102517

Caroline Savage

Village Maintenance Items
£6.50.

From Millennium Green Account

100008

Aquaserve Management Ltd
Pond Project


£6000.00

2023/3325
Request from resident to consider LHI Bid for the provision of a footpath on Paxton Road.


As the closing date for LHI bids was imminent and no provision made in the current budget for the parish contribution to the cost it was agreed that this would have to be the subject of a 2025 bid if costs allow.  The Clerk was asked to try to establish an approximate cost for the project.
2023/3326
Broadband (update if available)
The installation appeared to be going well but there was no date for the system going live.  There was no update on the Openreach provision date.

2023/3327
Flooding (update if available)
Kathryn Reading had forwarded an update from Network Rail regarding the clearing of the last section.  This was now scheduled for week commencing January 22nd, 2024






2023/3328
Leisure & Amenities
Cllr Gatward confirmed all was progressing on the various projects. He would confirm with Rikki which tree/hedge areas he would be able to deal with and ask Charlie Vince to requote for the remainder.







                                       


2023/3329
Planning


All were at the earlier planning meeting.

2023/3330
Chairman’s Report
Cllr Weitzel confirmed he had completed the local plan questionnaire and returned it to HDC. He also informed Members that he had attended the Climate Conservation series of workshops at St Ives together with the Clerk.

2023/3331
Councillor Reports
Hilary Moorbey:
Raised the issue of the car which was continually parked just in front of the Mill Bridge on the yellow lines.  Clerk to further investigate.
Caroline Savage:
Informed the meeting that she had received a call from a resident regarding the hedge in Orchard Way.  This was one of the non-maintained areas raised with District Cllr Mickelburgh earlier.

2023/3332
Any Urgent Business

In accordance with section 100(B)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) the Chair will admit an item of urgent business in order that it can be dealt with at the earliest opportunity provided it has been raised at least 24 hours before the meeting.
None

2023/3333
The meeting closed at 8.30pm and the next Full Council meeting date confirmed as Thursday January 4, 2024, at 7.30pm in the Village Hall, Offord Cluny 

The Chairman invited Cllrs to stay for seasonal drinks following the meeting.
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